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Ms Evie Bissell

Policy & Design

London Borough of 

Richmond upon Thames

Civic Centre

44 York Street

Twickenham

TW1 3BZ






1 November 2007

BY EMAIL

Dear Ms Bissell

RICHMOND UPON THAMES LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK: CORE STRATEGY PREFERRED OPTIONS CONSULTATION

Thank you for consulting with the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on Richmond Upon Thames’s Core Strategy Preferred Options. We welcome the opportunity to comment since the document raises a number of issues of direct concern to our members. 

The evidence base (pp.12-24)

The HBF’s first observation is the inadequacy of the Borough’s housing monitoring target compared with established housing need within the Borough, let alone the need to accommodate future residents. Your own evidence states “that over 11,000 households are in housing need and there are currently 5,726 households on the Council’s Housing Register”. This begs the question why the Alterations to the London Plan pegged Richmond’s housing target at the very low figure of only 2,700 new homes by 2016?

We would remind you that these are minimum targets to be exceeded wherever possible. As Policy 3A.2 of the 2006 Alterations to the London Plan states in relation to the table 3A.1 which lists the individual housing targets for each London borough:

“Development plan documents should seek to exceed the figures in Table 3A.1” 

If the council’s own evidence demonstrates a need for housing exceeding its total planned provision for housing across all tenures, it should explore options to increase housing delivery across Richmond, not ignore the problem. A reading of page 20 of this document suggests this is what the Borough is intending to do. If this is the case then it is contrary to the objectives of the Mayor’s 2004 London Plan. 

Core Strategy Objectives: Protecting Local Character (pp. 26-27)

In view of the significant housing need within the borough, is Richmond’s policy of ‘protecting local character’ really so very sustainable? Is the Borough prioritising historic environment needs over those of human ones? Richmond already has 72 conservation areas, which might account for nearly 2,000 of its total area of 5,095 hectares (the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy in 1999/2000 calculated the average size of conservation areas in London to be 27 ha; if you then multiply this by 72 this gives a figure of 1,944 ha). This does indeed act as a very considerable constraint on land supply, but only if the Borough mistakenly believes that conservation area designation implies that no development can ever take place there. 

There is no reason why many conservation areas cannot accommodate some development and benefit from the injection of a degree of variety and interest (see English Heritage’s recent guidance note on conservation areas). This would not only help to create more sustainable and mixed communities, but such schemes could ‘enhance’ the quality of conservation areas by allowing them to evolve architecturally, rather than being frozen-in-time (an historicist tendency which has no place in modern conservation philosophy). This would in turn help to disperse the pressure on services and open space which you have already identified as a possible problem attending the concentration of development in town centres. Conversely, many town centres would benefit from the protection of their better historic elements fitting-in alongside new development.

We must be wary of the socially inequitable consequences of policies dressed-up in the language of ‘sustainability’ whereby more privileged districts insulate themselves from intensification at the expense of poorer ones, such as neighbouring Hounslow, where development has to be concentrated.   

For those areas that are not conservation area designated, I would draw to your attention the recent Panel report on the Further Alterations to the London Plan which, in response to calls to give added protection to ‘suburban heartlands’ – leafy, lower-density suburban districts, the Panel responded arguing: “London has to accommodate close to 1 million more residents over the next 20 years, and it would be unsustainable and inequitable for the Mayor in some way to privilege particular suburbs by, in effect, exempting them from contributing to meeting the capital’s future housing needs.” (p.125).

Options for a Spatial Strategy for Richmond upon Thames (para. 6.3, p.28)

The HBF notes the three spatial options informing the future direction and character of development within Richmond. Of the three we would tend to favour option B as offering the most potential to bring forward sites for development, and therefore accommodating the varied residential needs of existing and future residents. Of the three we would least favour option C since this would overly constrain land supply in the Borough. 

Nevertheless, the HBF also acknowledges that a policy embracing dispersal might prove unpopular with residents. For pragmatic reasons, therefore, we would support the preferred option A (development focused on town centres) as being the option most likely to allow much needed housing development to take place in Richmond. 

Transport (para 4.2.15, p.16)

Despite the preferred policy, one could argue that a more dispersed pattern of development within Richmond is supported by the good public transport accessibility across the Borough, as para. 4.2.15 demonstrates. This provides information which counters the argument put forward on pages 39 and 55 that a dispersed pattern of development would be unsustainable. We recognise, however, that a dispersed policy is likely to be unpopular among resident groups, but this is a different argument. We believe it is disingenuous to advance an argument on sustainability grounds when it has little foundation in evidence. We recommend that references to the ‘unsustainability’ of a policy of dispersal on transport grounds should be deleted (as in the discussion of Option A on page 55).

Core Strategy Preferred Option Policies

General comment

This part of the document is poorly laid out and very hard to follow. It is unclear from the left hand column whether we are being presented with one ‘preferred option’ or several. Just as an example, under Core Policy 1, in the left hand column of page 38, sections 1A to 1E are listed. Are these all elements of the same preferred policy, or are they different options? 

In terms of the alternative options, it was far from clear where these are listed. For example, are the alternatives those labelled the ‘spatial options’ on page 39? Why are these not listed as Core Policy 1: Sustainable Development Alternative Options to help identification? It would have been helpful if the alternative options could have been listed alongside the preferred option so that the merits of each could be easily compared and considered. Ideally, the preferred option should be listed first, with the alternatives following sequentially. Perhaps an overview of each preferred option and the alternatives could be provided at the head of each Core Policy section, before more detailed information is subsequently provided?

Owing to these problems it will be difficult to comment on the rest of this document with any great precision since it is unclear which part (or parts) in the left hand column is being presented as a ‘preferred option’ or quite what the alternatives are. 

Core Policy 5: Sustainable Travel

Policy 5.H requires car free housing in Richmond and Twickenham and other town centres where there is good public transport. While we are broadly supportive for the reasons already given, if these are the only locations where new housing is to be provided then this policy could discriminate against the residents of these developments. If there is a market for car-free housing then it should be encouraged, but if there is no market for such homes then the policy should not be imposed, otherwise this may affect the marketability of homes. 

Core Policy 2: Reducing Carbon Emissions (pp.42-45)

2A: The Borough’s carbon emissions will be reduced by measures to reduce energy consumption within existing and new buildings

The relationships and interactions between the planning process and building regulations, including environmental objectives, is a major of concern for the house building industry. These are two distinct disciplines, requiring different training and expertise and quite different objectives and methods. Despite these differences, there is an increasing tendency for the planning system to impose technical conditions, some of which fall outside building regulations altogether.

We should point out that the final sentence of paragraph 30 of Planning Policy Statement 1 (PPS1),  states that:

“Design policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in the Building Regulations for energy efficiency.”

As a result, references to reducing carbon emissions in new housing should be deleted or, alternatively, cross-referenced and assigned to Building Regulations. References to EcoHomes, BREAAM and Lifetime Homes should be deleted. Reference could be made to the Code for Sustainable Homes, but only as the general industry standard, not a mandatory one.

As mentioned above, the energy performance of new buildings is determined by Part L of the Building Regulations and there are planned amendments to this regulation for 2010 and 2013 to ensure that all new homes are 'zero carbon' by 2016 as outlined in Building a Greener Future. Where developers choose to adopt the Code for Sustainable Homes they will be building to higher energy and water conservation levels as set out in the Code and again this is not a planning matter. The levels of energy consumption are also being monitored by the introduction of Energy Performance Certificates, again pursuant to calculations required by Building Regulations.

The Government wants to see a substantial increase in the delivery of new homes (now up to 240,000 a year by 2016).  They have also set target dates for changes to Building Regulations to reach their objective of 'zero carbon' by 2016. It would be foolish to jeopardise either of these objectives by promoting inefficient renewable energy options that could be obsolete by 2016.

The government targets are extremely challenging and developers would hope that planning authorities would help to try and achieve them by adhering to the national step change targets set by the Government.

2B: Increase the use of renewable energy within existing and new buildings

This policy needs to spell out how Richmond’s planners propose to assess whether a house builder has met the technical requirements of this objective. The imposition of local technical sustainability requirements such as the use of micro-renewables is likely to reduce efficiency, add to costs and could be to the detriment of consumers if inspection and enforcement are weakened. The policy needs to explain what procedures Richmond’s planning officers will adopt to monitor and enforce these technical requirements. Is it Richmond’s intention to allow builders to decide for themselves where it is viable to deliver levels of the Code, and for planners only to monitor the effectiveness of this policy by measuring overall energy consumption across the Borough annually (as suggested in the ‘Monitoring’ section)? The Monitoring section is poorly defined and needs to be clarified. 

2B: On-site renewables

The on-site renewable energy sector is still in its infancy. The HBF is most concerned that house builders are being placed in the role of becoming energy providers, despite having no prior expertise in this area. Moreover, the HBF is anxious that prospective home-purchasers are being used as guineas-pigs in pioneering the application of many of these still embryonic technologies. We do not know about the long-term viability of many of these technologies, and issues of ownership, responsibility for long-term maintenance and replacement of plant and the likely costs associated with this – factors which could adversely affect the saleability or otherwise of these homes – are still issues which need to be worked through. 

2C: Promote the development and use of decentralised energy, particularly through development in the Twickenham area

The HBF is unconvinced that decentralised energy is the way forward. A system based upon the national grid, is the most efficient, effective and resourceful way of reducing carbon emissions, and this will become increasingly so as the country moves towards more greener forms of energy generation. We also have considerable concerns about the costs of such schemes to homeowners, and who will have responsibility for maintenance and renewal of infrastructure and the costs associated with this? There is also the question of security of supply (e.g. the failures at BedZed) and the impact this can have on the marketability of developments relying on on- and off-site renewables. More data should be provided on what the additional costs will be for house builders to connect-up to decentralised energy supplies and what the likely management and maintenance costs will be for homeowners. 

Supporting paragraph 2E should provide more information on how Richmond intends to support the implementation of decentralised energy supply in new developments. I need not remind you that house builders are not utilities providers; they have no expertise in this field. They will therefore need considerable support and guidance from statutory energy suppliers working in close cooperation with the council in order to achieve this objective. Provision in the Twickenham area will need to be planned well in advance to avoid delays to housing delivery. The process that Richmond intends to adopt to allow this to occur should be explained in greater detail. 

The paragraph should also be much clearer about whom the Council imagines will be responsible for the maintenance and replacement of off-site plant. Is the council anticipating that house builders will make a contribution towards this through a S106 agreement? If so, it should say this. 

Richmond’s housing land trajectories should also account for the need for developments to connect-up to decentralised energy supplies. The Council should therefore prioritise land that can connect-up cost-effectively to existing off-site energy infrastructure. However, if a sufficient number of sites cannot be found that can be adequately and relatively easily supported by off-site energy, then developments relying on supplies from the national grid should not be opposed. Infrastructure concerns, especially where adequate and increasingly ‘green’ forms of energy supply from the national grid sources exist, should not be used as an excuse to block much needed housing development. This should be reflected in paragraph 2C (and supporting paragraph 2E). We recommend 2C should be redrafted to read (my additions in italics):

“Promote the development and use of decentralised energy where feasible and cost effective, particularly through development in the Twickenham area.” 

The Council should also consider what mitigation measures it should adopt in the case of the failure of these forms of decentralised energy supply (as in the instance of BedZed’s CHP plant). This ought to be explained in the supporting paragraph 2E.
Core Policy 3: Climate Change – Adapting to the effects

3.D. With regard to paragraph 3.D, the Environment Agency is an autonomous body with responsibility for identifying areas of flood risk. We are concerned that the Council might be trying to introduce an additional level of assessment of flood-risk which could block potential development sites within the borough. The Council should take its lead from the Government’s expert body. 

3.H. Paragraph 3.H. refers to the promotion of SUDS. The HBF and its member companies are supporters of the concept and seek to implement SUDS wherever practicable. However the implementation of SUDS and their adoption are processes that involve separate bodies and consequently problems can arise. 

While most Planning Authorities require SUDS to be integrated into developments, their adoption is controlled under the Building Regulations (and/or other relevant Construction/Public Health legislation). If the Planning Authority imposes conditions, which require developers to provide SUDS but the local Building Control department, the Highway Authority and/or the Water Company are not on board and are reluctant to adopt SUDS then developers will be left in the difficult situation where although Planning requirements have been satisfied, the SUDS cannot be adopted by water companies and local authorities.

The HBF, therefore, advises that Richmond’s planning system promotes early on communication and liaison between all relevant parties to aid the incorporation of SUDS. The Council will need to examine this question early on in the Development Plan process to ensure that a mechanism exists to allow the successful implementation of the policy.

Core Policy 14: Housing Provision (pp.95-100)

Preferred option

14.A As noted about, the annual monitoring target of 270 dwellings per year is modest in extreme given the Council’s own figures of existing housing demand and household growth (for example the work by Fordham Research in 2006 which has demonstrated affordable housing need exceeding supply).

14.D This policy seems mean-spirited given the large quantity of open space in Richmond which could provide temporary, non permanent accommodation for gypsies and travellers. Issues of land supply and cost are no more acute in this borough than many others. We recommend that the second sentence in this paragraph is deleted.

14.G The role of the GLA in coordinating future Housing Capacity Studies has still to be clarified. Even so, the Council still has a duty to abide by PPS3, paragraph 7, to ensure a rolling 5-year supply of deliverable land for housing. In particular paragraph 71 of PPS3 states that:

 “where Local Planning Authorities cannot demonstrate an up to date 5-year supply of deliverable sites…they should consider favourably planning applications for housing, having regard to the policies in this PPS including paragraph 69”. 

We recommend that an additional sentence is added to the end of this paragraph, reading:

“The Council will ensure a rolling 5-year supply of deliverable land for housing. Where it is unable, applications for residential development on other, possibly smaller, sites will be considered favourably”

Lifetime Homes (p.96)

14E. The reference to building to Lifetime Homes standards should be deleted from the Policy. The internal layout of buildings falls within the ambit of the building regulations, especially Part M: Access To and Use of Buildings and is not a matter for planning. This is in accordance with paragraph 30 of PPS1. 

Spatial options (p.96)

The HBF challenges the assumption that a higher housebuilding target would ‘compromise the character of local areas’ for the reasons already discussed above. We also challenge the manner in which this is presented: as a fait accompli, not open to challenge, as is suggested by the way the Issues and Options phase was conducted. As a borough with a significant amount of green-space and a large number of conservation areas it could do more to accommodate its share of London’s housing increase, as other London boroughs are having to.  

Core Policy 15: Affordable Housing (pp.102-104)

General comments

This section is lacking in any acknowledgement of the need for flexibility over achieving either the 50% affordable housing target or the viability of the 10 unit threshold. The HBF feels that a reference to the need for flexibility must be inserted into the Core Strategy in both paragraphs 15.A and 15.B. 

This section should also be re-drafted to take into account paragraph 29 of PPS3 which states that in drawing up Local Development Documents, the affordable housing target should:

“…reflect an assessment of the likely economic viability of land for housing within the area, taking account of risks to delivery and drawing on informed assessments of the likely levels of finance available for affordable housing including public subsidy and the level of developer contribution that can reasonably be secured.”

15.D I would also draw attention to PPS1, paragraph 26iii/iv which states that the Council should not impose disproportionate costs which could constrain beneficial social development, and have regard to the resourcing and cost of its policies. Therefore, in order for this affordable housing policy to be sound, a business plan must be prepared which sets out what the costs will be of delivering this level of affordable housing in Richmond and how it will impact on land values (with and without public grant) and subject to tenure changes. Such a business plan should be prepared alongside the Core Strategy and be subject for interrogation. A commitment to preparing such a plan should be included in supporting paragraph 15.D. 

15.E We note in paragraph 15.E that Richmond proposes to set out in greater detail through its Development policies DPD and Affordable Housing SPD the mechanisms for delivering affordable housing. The HBF strongly objects to the use of SPDs in setting-out detailed policy on affordable housing, and the evidence to underpin this, since these are not subject to the same degree of public scrutiny. This must be a matter for the DPD. I draw to your attention paragraph 4.40 of PPS12 which states that:

“Where the detail to be provided in a supplementary planning document is fundamental to the early delivery of policies in a development plan document, it may usefully be prepared in parallel with that document. However, if the development plan document is changed this may necessitate changes to the supplementary planning document.”

The guidance is clear: SPDs should not be used as the primary vehicle for setting out or justifying Council policy. The evidence and reasoning for the Council’s affordable housing policy must be located in the DPD and the SPD should be altered  to reflect changes to the latter, not the other way round.

15.A. The HBF notes the 50% target set for sites of 10 or more units “to meet the needs of all types of households”. It is important, however, to understand that increasing the target proportion of affordable housing will not automatically increase the quantity of affordable housing output. Firstly, it is essential to seek an affordable housing provision, in both quantity and type, which will not render a residential development unviable. The availability of public subsidy is particularly significant in this regard. Also, with the majority of residential development taking place on Brownfield land, it is increasingly likely that if affordable housing requirements are too onerous, the residential land value will not exceed either the existing land value or commercial land values, so that if the site is developed it will be commercial rather than residential. This will inevitably result in fewer housing developments and thus, less affordable housing.

After taking the unmet housing need into account (see for example the Fordham Research referred to on page 103 of the Preferred Options) it is evident that the Council will not meet the need within the plan period (only 2,700 homes compared to the 5,726 households on the Council’s waiting list). Therefore, the issue becomes one of prioritising and optimising affordable housing provision. It is essential that any indicative target, is just that, and that the Council employs a degree of flexibility over both the 10 unit site threshold and the 50% affordable housing target. In the interests of increasing housing supply it is preferable to set a target, which will not deter development proposals coming forward but ensures that permissions will be deliverable and will not render schemes unviable.

This core policy should be redrafted to reflect the need for the council and developer to retain flexibility over site negotiations, possibly along the following lines:

…The council expects that over the LDF period 50% of all new units will be affordable housing, unless circumstances dictate otherwise. Likewise the tenure mix within the affordable housing element….”
Site thresholds (15.B)

The HBF takes issue with the setting of the threshold to trigger affordable housing on sites of 10 or more units although we accept that this is in conformity with the Panels’ report into the Mayor’s proposed Further Alterations to the London Plan. We feel that this policy should be redrafted to take into account the need for flexibility when negotiating what is appropriate and achievable on some sites. Richmond has already acknowledged the high price of land in the borough. Insisting on 50% affordable housing on a site of 10 units could render development unviable in many instances, especially since you have not done any of your own technical work to justify the economics of this locally and the impact of this policy on viability and so overall housing delivery

Equalities appraisal (p. 104)

In keeping with the Mayor’s Draft Housing Strategy According the Council proposes the distribution of affordable housing throughout the borough. While laudable in intent, this could constrain housing delivery in some parts of the borough, especially on smaller sites in more exclusive suburban wards. Again, we urge the Council to be flexible in its adoption of this guidance.  

Planning obligations (pp.105-108)

16.D Paragraph 16.D states that “New developments will be expected to contribute to any additional infrastructure needs generated by the development and to fully take account of the local community needs”
While it is probably reasonable and in accordance with the Circular 5/05 for development to make provision for ‘any’ infrastructure need generated by the development, we are concerned by the suggestion in the latter part of this sentence about fully taking into account community needs. This goes beyond Government Policy set out in Circular 5/05 because it asking developers to make up for existing deficiencies in provision which are of benefit to the community as a whole and may not be directly related to the development proposed. If a benefit provided by a developer is primarily of benefit to the development but also, ancillary to that, may benefit the wider community, then that is acceptable. Securing benefits solely for the benefit of the existing community is not. 

The words “to fully take account of the local community needs” should therefore be deleted.

Core Policy 18: Education and Training

18.C We note the Council’s intention to seek contributions from house builders to contribute to local education where this is deemed necessary (“the potential need”). 

While the HBF would not dispute the need for developers to make some contribution towards meeting the costs of education generated by a new development, there are factors which the Council should take into account before making assumptions about the number of new pupils a new development may yield, namely:

(i) that many house moves are local moves which may not require a child to change school; and

(ii) the average household size is continuing to decrease quite markedly and falling pupil numbers may result in surplus capacity in existing schools.

We accept, however, that this reflects the general national picture, and it may not be applicable in the context of Richmond where the local authority education service reports growing demand. Nevertheless, they are general points worth noting and monitoring because there is a danger of over-estimating the propensity of new developments to comprise households containing school-age children who will require new school places to be provided. Full regard also has to be had for surplus school provision being generated as a result of falling birth rates. Richmond should regularly monitor surplus school capacity in order to see whether changes in school catchment’s areas are necessary or desirable in order to make the better use of the Borough’s existing school capacity. The pupil yields used in the calculation should be based on detailed local evidence in order to take these factors into account and in order to demonstrate that the tests of reasonableness outlined in Circular 5/2005 have been met. 

I hope you have found these comments helpful. I look forward to the acknowledgment in due course.

Yours sincerely
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James Stevens

Regional Planner for London
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